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7/12/23

       MINUTES
SHREWSBURY BOROUGH COUNCIL

REGULAR MEETING




                                      July 12, 2023
PRESENT:  Mike Weaver, Fred Arbogast, Mayor Mike Sharkey, Ted Nadobny, Mark
Beran (Zoom), Stephen Mayoryk, Ken Thomas and Kelly Gillispie
OTHERS

PRESENT:  Brian L. Sweitzer, Supt. of Public Works; Jeffrey L. Rehmeyer II, Esq.; 

Kim Butcher via Zoom; Erica Rearich; Henry Heinlein; Terry Blomquist; Brad Dauberman, Fire Chief; James Boddington, Police Chief; Lowell and Stephanie Heinlein 
The regular meeting of the Borough Council convened at 7:02 p.m. in the Borough municipal building, 35 West Railroad Avenue, with Council President Nadobny presiding.

Mayor Sharkey administered the Oath of Office to Kelly Gillispie.  Kelly also completed his Affidavit of Residency.
CITIZEN'S COMMENTS

Brad Dauberman, 39 Northbrook Lane, was present about four crashes that occurred on Northbrook Lane on March 8, March 10 (DUI), May 6(DUI) and July 2 a mailbox was struck.  Brad was told the traffic study done on the street qualifies it for calming.  The Regional Comprehensive Plan calls for this street to be the bypass for Main Street but it needs to be made safer.  The speed was 29 mph in the 85th percentile.  Surveys will be sent out to the residents and businesses on Northbrook Lane.  Chief Boddington said his Department will work with Brian on the best enforcement times based on the study.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
The minutes for the June 14 meeting were approved by unanimous consent by those who were at the meeting.
APPROVAL OF EXPENDITURES

F. Arbogast moved to approve the expenditures for June: General check numbers 5502 thru 5512 and 5000 thru 5042 for a total of $218,982.61; Water check numbers 2300 thru 2309 totaling $15,438.09; Sewer check numbers 2026 thru 2041 totaling $37,324.82; Highway Aid check numbers none.
K. Thomas seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.
APPROVAL OF PAYROLL REGISTER

F. Arbogast moved to approve the June 12 ($18,520.79) and June 26 ($19,467.37) payroll registers.
K. Thomas seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.
SUBDIVISION AND LAND DEVELOPMENT BUSINESS

95 East Forrest Avenue
The PennDOT Highway Occupancy Permit work is complete but the retaining wall does not have a timetable.  The new water main will be installed on East Forrest Avenue next year in coordination with the PennDOT paving project.

Former Tom’s Gas Station, 648 East Forrest Avenue
Supt. Sweitzer stated that Royal Farms will soon be starting and that they will be removing soil from that site where prior sampling done by the Borough showed contamination.  The test results were given to the contractor doing the removal.  They were told by email that none of the soil being removed is to be put on property in the Borough.  They were also told they need to define how many EDUs that they have will be enough for this parcel and the adjacent parcel.
Codes Enforcement
The report for June was received.
Southern Regional Police Department 
The police activity report dated 5/21/23 through 6/17/23 was received.  Mayor stated the rash of catalytic converters thefts has slowed down.  An arrest was made in the July 3 jewelry store theft with the jewelry being returned.  Anti-semetic pamphlets were distributed to homes in New Freedom and Stewartstown Boroughs and Hopewell Township but there were no calls from Shrewsbury Borough residents.  Carnivals were fairly quiet; there were some complaints about fireworks.  The next step in the negotiations is for the attorneys to draw up something for the Commission to review that will go to each municipality.  A financial projection should be provided as well as what would happen if it doesn’t work out with Glen Rock Borough and how it would affect the police time and budget.
EMA Report
Public Works Report
Water & Sewer 
New Freedom Borough Sewer Meeting
There is no meeting scheduled.  The next step is for Shrewsbury and Hopewell Townships to say how many EDUs are needed in the New Freedom Borough and Municipal Authority collection system areas.  The sewer plant project Phase II will allow the sewer plant to reclaim the 2.25 MGD capacity.  It is important that all properties in the Township take part in that project so the plant can reclaim the lost capacity with the Phosphorous and Nitrogen limits.  We had agreed to not issue any new capacity and only serve existing, purchased EDUs designated for properties in the Municipal Authority’s service area.

Sewer Treatment Plant Project Phase I
The 90% completion construction drawings and bid documents from RK&K were received for review.  We will be meeting with RK&K in mid-July to offer comments on the plans.  The Erosion and Sediment Control Plan was approved by the York County Conservation District.  Total bills from RK&K to date in 2023 are $113,760.44.  DEP will not accept a permit request from RK&K until the plans are 100% complete.

Deer Creek North Interceptor Lining Project Invoice
An invoice in the amount of $140,623.20 was received and the amount of $3,606.62 will be deducted for damages that the Public Works Department had to repair on a lateral leaving a net due of $137,016.58.

K. Thomas moved to approve the Borough’s share ($83,580.11) of the net invoice of $137,016.58 to Insituform Technologies, Inc.

S. Mayoryk seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.

Essex Circle Drive Sewer Trench
The Essex Circle Drive sewer trench that was sinking over the previous decades is settling again.  The last repair was made in 2016/2017 with Flowable Fill, fabric and geogrid.  ECS Mid-Atlantic designed the sewer repair.

Water Line Project
We are working on the design for the new water line on Route 851, Charles Street, West Forrest Avenue, and East Forrest Avenue.  The work will be bid in the fall and started in the fall/winter time frame.  Most of the project will be paid for in 2024.

304 North Main Street Sewer
The property has a working private septic system.  At the October 12 Council meeting, the property owner was told he should connect to the public sewer system by March 31.  Document negotiations with the adjoining property owner are ongoing but should be resolved in the near future.  Thereafter, the connection to the sewer system can be made.
Recognition of Junior Council Person Henry Heinlein
At this time, a Certificate of Appreciation was presented to Henry Heinlein for his service as Junior Council Person.
Public Roads & Lighting 
Traffic Speed/Volume Tracker
	STREET
	DATE
	SPEED

(MPH)
	VOLUME

(AVG. DAILY)

	West Forrest Avenue
	May 2023
	40
	1000

	Covington Drive (Old Farm-Brandywine)
	May 2023
	27
	1200

	Brookmeadow Circle
	June 2023
	29
	300

	Northbrook Lane
	May 2023
	29
	1400

	East Tolna Road
	June 2023
	35
	4800


Traffic Calming Meeting 
The Traffic Calming Committee met on July 10th.   We discussed the following items:
· The speed/volume studies on five Borough roads.
· Meet with East Tolna Road residents on August 7th to discuss one-year anniversary of different calming measures and traffic data.
· Request for Proposal for traffic signal study for signal light at East Tolna Road and Main Street.
· Survey residents on West Forrest Avenue and Northbrook Lane on traffic calming on each Borough road that qualifies for calming and received a complaint.
· SRPD speed trailer on Covington Drive from Old Farm Lane to Brandywine Drive.  Resident in attendance and the traffic data was explained and listened to her concerns.
Traffic Engineering Study for Traffic Signal at South Main Street and East Tolna Road
Since there is current data for East Tolna Road, the Committee would like to investigate whether the traffic engineering study should be done regarding a traffic signal at this intersection.  The cost would be between $10,000 and 20,000.  Supt. Sweitzer will have more to report next month.
Traffic Signal Contractor
The Borough needs to find a new contractor to perform maintenance on our traffic lights.  Proposals were received from C. M. High, Inc. and Signal Service, Inc.  Supt. Sweitzer recommended the Borough approve the C.M. High proposal for two yearly inspections ($1,700.00) and a lower hourly rate.
S. Mayoryk moved to approve the proposal from C.M. High, Inc.
M. Weaver seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.

Kimco Realty Shopping Center Lights
Mayor Sharkey mentioned that several parking lot LED lights are flashing in the Shrewsbury Square Shopping Center.  The property manager has ordered replacements months ago and is waiting for arrival.
Public Lands, Buildings and Finance 
Roller Shades for Class Room
The blinds that have been in place prior to 2001 are failing.  A price was received from Budget Blinds for the nine windows at $4,398 with discounts and co-star pricing. The special order, room darkening blinds have a stainless steel chain and roller gear as opposed to the current blinds that are plastic.  There is a five year warranty.

F. Arbogast moved to approve the purchase of the new roller shades for the Keeney Room.

K. Gillispie seconded. The motion carried with all voting in favor.

102 West Railroad Avenue
The owner’s power of attorney is interested in selling the property.  Supt. Sweitzer stated it would make a good location for storage for our equipment.  

F. Arbogast moved to authorize Sol. Rehmeyer to arrange for an appraisal of the property.
M. Beran seconded. The motion carried with all voting in favor with K. Thomas being opposed.
ENGINEER’S REPORT

Water Line Project
The PennDOT permit was received for the work on Railroad Avenue and the layout and design work completed for Charles Street and West Forrest Avenue.  The survey crew will be locating field work as needed.  The PennDOT permit will be prepared and submitted as soon as possible and hopefully, approved in November.  The materials will be purchased through Costars.
SOLICITOR’S REPORT
Heathcote Glen II, Phase III
A meeting occurred among attorneys Stacey MacNeal, John Baranski, John Elliot and Sol. Rehmeyer on June 28.  The updated drawing, items located within the water easement area and the cooperation of the homeowners were discussed.  Sol. Rehmeyer presented a list of obstructions within the easement area that was developed in conjunction with the Supt. of Public Works.  Atty. Baranski is going to present the list to the homeowners.  Solutions may involve their removal, relocation or maybe allowing certain obstructions to stay under certain conditions. Also, Atty. Baranski is going to speak with the homeowners about taking steps to assume leadership of the Association so that an amendment to the Declaration related to Heathcote Glen II, Phase III could be done.  The amendment would delineate the location of the water line and the easement in relation to the homes.  Atty. MacNeal was going to check with the developer about having Ascot Drive paved.  The surety for paving the road is being held because of the water line issues in case the water line needed to be moved in the street.  Holding the surety was delaying the final coat on the road, in case the water line needed to be moved.  If the water line does not need to be moved, then the street can be paved.
Zoning Ordinance Revisions
The draft changes were submitted to the York County Planning Commission and the Staff recommended approval of the changes with some minor corrections.  Red-lined and final versions were submitted for review.

S. Mayoryk moved to authorize Sol. Rehmeyer to advertise the Zoning Ordinance/Map for adoption.

K. Thomas seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.
Refuse Contract
Sol. Rehmeyer supplied draft bid documents for review by Council.  The option for an earlier start time was added for bidding of 5:00 a.m. for Main Street and Forrest Avenue and 6:00 a.m. on other streets.  Bids would be received for the August meeting with information being placed in the October/November/December newsletter asking for feedback with the bid being awarded at the October meeting.
S. Mayoryk moved to authorize Sol. Rehmeyer to advertise the refuse specifications for bids to be received August 8 and reviewed at the August 9 Council meeting.

K. Thomas seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.

Snow Plow Bids
Sol. Rehmeyer prepared the bid specifications per changes requested by Supt. Sweitzer.

Draft Internet Acceptable Use Policy
Sol. Rehmeyer prepared a draft internet acceptable use policy in conjunction with the cybersecurity measures being developed.
304 North Main Street Sewer Connection
The parties have continued to negotiate.  Mr. Warner expressed concerns with regard to safety in the easement area on the business parking lot. 
Comcast Renewal
Mayor Sharkey reported that he contacted Atty. Roberts about two issues.  One is the access to long distance properties.  FCC regulations allow service connection up to 125 feet and the property at 29 Kratz Road is around 500 feet.  The second issue is providing internet access to the pump house as the cable is very close by.  He is waiting on confirmation.
Public Safety, Welfare and Personnel 
F. Arbogast mentioned that the Committee met as a follow-up on staff succession and staff in general. The bonus program is being reviewed as well.

Fire and EMS Services
There has not been any new information on the fire or EMS services studies.  Glen Rock Borough is losing its ambulance volunteers.  It is possible that the Shrewsbury Vol. Fire Company may ask for additional funds to help with the purchase of the new truck.
Secretary's Report 
Taken earlier.
York Adams Tax Bureau 
M. Sharkey stated the next meeting is on July 31 and he will be attending. 
UNFINISHED BUSINESS

NEW BUSINESS
Re-appointment
Barbara Sloan to the Planning Commission with a term to expire on 7/15/27.

M. Weaver moved to re-appoint Barbara Sloan to the Planning Commission with a term to expire on 7/15/27.

F. Arbogast seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.

Fire Camp
K. Thomas moved to donate the amount of $500.00 toward the fire camp.

M. Weaver seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.

COMMUNICATIONS

A thank you note was received from Boy Scout Troop 90 for the Borough’s continued support of the Merit Badge weekend with the use of the playground and buildings.

Mayor Sharkey reported he received an email from a current school board member and Borough resident suggesting that information be placed in the next newsletter about all of the candidates that are on the ballot.  Mayor Sharkey responded that since the last newsletter, guidelines have been adopted and invited her to come to a meeting to discuss the matter.

EXECUTIVE SESSION
ADJOURNMENT
K. Thomas moved to adjourn the meeting at 8:40 p.m. 
S. Mayoryk and M. Weaver seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.
Submitted by Cindy L. Bosley, Sec.
